HEMPSTEAD HARBOR PROTECTION COMMITTEE

FINAL MEETING MINUTES

Meeting of April 7, 2004

Sea Cliff Village Hall – 7:30 pm

NOTE: Items Requiring Action are Italicized in Bold.

Present: Bill Clemency (Chair and Flower Hill), Eric Swenson (Director), Tom Ryan (Oyster Bay), Aldona Lawson (Oyster Bay), Kevin Braun (N. Hempstead), Fred Pollack (N. Hempstead), Joel Ziev (N. Hempstead), Len Shaw (Roslyn), Dan Maddock (Sea Cliff), Pasqua Dziadul (Sands Point), Carol DiPaolo (Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor), Cara Longworth (Glen Cove), Danielle Oglesby (Glen Cove), Dan Fucci (Nassau County DPW), Jennifer Wilson-Pines (Manhasset Bay Protection Committee)

Discussion:  

I
Call to Order at 7:35 pm.  Bill introduced and welcomed Cara Longworth to the Committee.  She is the new Executive Director of the City of Glen Cove Community Development Agency and replaces Rosemary Olsen who has accepted a position with Nassau County.  Cara most recently worked as an attorney for the city from the firm of Crowe, Deegan, Dickson & Benrubi.

II
Approval of Minutes of February 11, 2004 meeting –  Approved with no corrections. Motion by 

             Len Shaw, Seconded by Aldona Lawson.  Approved unanimously.

III
Harbor Management Plan – Eric provided a brief summary of the public meeting that was held on March 2nd at the Bryant Library.  36 attendees signed the sign in list, including several new faces.  The meeting had two purposes: to explain the draft management plan and obtain public comments and input and also to update the public on the implementation of the Water Quality Improvement Plan (WQIP) and recent harbor improvement activities.  Eric gave a PowerPoint presentation on the WQIP and the recent activities and John Ellsworth of Cashin Associates gave a PowerPoint presentation on the draft plan.  Most of the questions and comments were directed at the WQIP and the recent harbor activities.  No substantive comments were received on the draft harbor management plan.  Subsequent to the meeting, the Town of North Hempstead assumed Lead Agency status under SEQR and, according to Kevin Braun, a negative declaration was declared by the Town Board on March 30th.  On March 29th, Eric and John had a conference call with the Department of State (Greg Capobianco, Peter Walsh and Steve Ressler) to discuss their comments on the final draft. They stated that the jurisdictional issue of the southern Glen Cover / Northern Town of Oyster Bay border has been resolved but that the issue still remains regarding the waterside boundary of Sands Point.  John Ellsworth agreed to research the State Archives in Albany.  It was also agreed that the development of a draft model ordinance for coordinating surface water jurisdiction would be handled under our upcoming EPF grant which has already been approved and is awaiting the development of a contract.  John will also provide additional language at a few points in the document as requested by the DOS.  A second conference call has been scheduled for April 20th at which these changes will be discussed.  Eric also pointed out that not all municipalities had gotten him their needs in terms of the number of copies of the final report and requested that those who haven’t get their numbers to Eric.  He pointed out that these documents cost between $30 and $40 apiece to produce and that copies can be made available in disk format and will be placed on at least one website.  The Committee’s agreement with Cashin requires that they produce 15 copies, five of which we must provide to DOS.  In anticipation of the need for additional copies, Lynn Oliva had set aside $3,000 from the Quality Communities grant for Cashin to produce extra copies.  The Committee authorized Eric to utilize these funds for any needed copies.

IV         Municipal Reports –

Sea Cliff – Dan Maddock reported that the village has contracted with a landscape design firm (RBA Group) to work on improvements to Cliff Way and The Boulevard including the incorporation of two additional StormCeptor catch basin filters.  Funding for this was obtained from TEA-21 funds.

Glen Cove – Danielle Oglesby and Cara Longworth reported that the city received a $75,000 grant under the latest EPF grants to develop a water quality improvement plan for the 213 acres

DRAFT MEETING MINUTES

April 7, 2004 

Page two.
surrounding Glen Cove Creek as a supplement to the Glen Cove Waterfront Revitalization Plan.  The project is intended to improve surface water quality and flushing in the creek and restore wetlands.  In addition, the revitalization of the site will increase recreational boating, water dependent and water enhanced activities and passenger ferry operations.  Contaminated soil from the Li Tungsten site has been removed and the city is close to settlement with the EPA on the removal of the soil from the Captain’s Cove site.

North Hempstead – Kevin Braun reported that the town has received a $150,000 grant to implement sediment control units and spillway modifications in order to decrease nonpoint source pollution in Roslyn Pond at Gerry Park.  The town also received a $135,000 grant to implement nonpoint source pollution control improvements for the six-acre, tidally influenced Mill Pond in Port Washington (Manhasset Bay). Supervisor Kaiman has initiated a big street sweeping effort utilizing outside contractors in an effort to get the streets swept prior to Earth Day.  NOAA was so pleased with last year’s wetland planting that they have provided an outright grant for a planting of 1,600 additional plants, which will take place on May 22nd for which the town is seeking volunteers . The planting will take place at Bar Beach at 9:00 am.  Kevin will get the information to Eric and Eric will send an announcement to Committee members.  Finally, the Town will be planting wildflowers on the closed landfill on Earth Day as well as additional wetlands plantings at Bar Beach.  

Oyster Bay – Aldona Lawson reported that the town received a $25,000 EPF grant to implement components of the Glenwood Landing Waterfront Redevelopment and Revitalization Plan, including the design of Shore Road and Glenwood Road streetscape improvements and the design of a park on the 7.8 acre KeySpan parcel adjacent to Tappan Beach and Marina.  While the town does not own the property, negotiations are continuing with KeySpan.  

Roslyn – Len Shaw reported that he recently met with Mayor Durkin and that the Mayor is committed to continuing the Village’s efforts to complete a waterfront path from the business section of the village to the Forest City Daly parcel.  The village is in discussions with the State DOT to acquire a piece of land under the viaduct for use in this project.  With respect to the viaduct reconstruction, it was announced that the construction schedule has been moved back one year and is now slated to take place between 2005 and 2007.
Sands Point – Pasqua Dziadul noted that there is nothing new to report in the village this month.

Flower Hill – Likewise, Bill Clemency reported that there is nothing new to report this month in Flower Hill.

Nassau County DPW – Dan Fucci reported that the County is completing its first annual report for its Stormwater Management Program and that the reports are scheduled to be mailed to municipalities on Friday, April 9th.

V
Civic Group Updates – 

Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor –  Carol DiPaolo distributed copies of her latest water quality report entitled Water-Monitoring Program For Hempstead Harbor 2001-2003 Report.  The report.  This comprehensive report contains an extensive written summary of the history and methodologies used and the results from testing stations in the harbor, the stationery probe, as well as Nassau County’s beach testing data and biological surveys (fish, jellyfish, seals, birds, algae blooms).  Accompanying the report, for the first time, is a CD-ROM that contains 107 tables and graphs that were used in the preparation of the report in PowerPoint format.  

After Carol reported that the fish population has increased, a discussion then ensued as to the general improvements in water quality and the reasons for such positive changes in the harbor over the last 10 or 20 years.  The greater number of fish has also attracted greater numbers of wildlife that feed on fish, such as osprey (there are now five osprey nests visible from the harbor).  
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Reasons offered by the group for these improvements include, but not limited to, closure of the Roslyn sewage treatment plant; upgrades to the Glen Cove sewage treatment plant; reduction of industry around the harbor; cleanup of Glen Cove Creek; wetlands plantings; closure of the North Hempstead and Glen Cove incinerators; more frequent street sweepings; the addition of pumpout facilities; better public education; and the installation of Stormceptor and storm drain retrofits.  Note: The Committee would like to prepare a brochure documenting all of these changes.  If you have additional reasons, please forward them to Eric or Aldona.

The Committee expressed its thanks once again to Carol for an excellent job.

Manhasset Bay Protection Committee – Jennifer Wilson-Pines reported that the Committee is on the verge of hiring a new director.  Bill Clemency offered the assistance of this Committee in the new director’s transition.

Town of North Hempstead Waterfront Advisory Committee  - Joel Ziev announced that he has been appointed as the chair in charge of a committee that is looking into dredging for the Long Island Sound Study Citizens Advisory Committee. Recognizing that there will always be a need for dredging, he and his committee will be looking for the best way to do this.

VI
Subcommittee Reports –

Outreach and Public Education – Aldona reported that the Committee will have a booth at HarborFest in Port Washington and that she, Tom Ryan and Eric plan to be there.  She asked that if any others are interested, to let her know. Pasqua volunteered to assist.  Eric suggested that the new coastal signs would make excellent displays at the booth.  Eric will pursue having  full size copies of the signs printed and laminated.  

The subcommittee will also be preparing a series of brochures, fliers and fact sheets for the Committee including one on septic management and will be implementing its My Pet Protects Hempstead Harbor campaign.  The subcommittee will also be working on the development of a Committee website. 

In addition, the subcommittee will be preparing model ordinances on steep slopes and sediment and erosion control.  Volunteers are needed for each.  

It was suggested that David Wasserman, Kevin Braun and Len Shaw assist with the model ordinance development and Danielle Oglesby will forward Glen Cove’s ordinance to Eric.  On the brochures, Len Shaw agreed to help proofread and Dan Maddock agreed to assist with press releases.

VII 
Announcements, Updates & Upcoming Events  

Eric announced the following:

EPF Grant (DOS) – The Committee has received notice of a $65,000 grant award ($135,000 total) for the development of a stormwater pollution abatement plan for Glenwood Rd / Powerhouse Drain and for developing coordinated ordinances and enforcement measures for surface water uses.

Contracts received – The Committee has received signed contracts for its Phase II Compliance Plan (DOS) and its “My Pet Protects Hempstead Harbor” campaign (EPA / LISS).

While NYS has not yet announced the next round of EPF grant funds, a grant workshop has been scheduled to take place on May 4th – 11:00 am to 1:00 pm  Planting Fields Arboretum (Hay Barn).  An announcement of the next grant round is expected shortly.
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The Committee has been asked to give a presentation to Roslyn Village Board on May 18th at 8:00 pm.  Eric and Bill will give a brief overview of the Committee’s work to the board.

Eric has been asked by the DOS to be part of a panel discussion at the Quality Communities Conference, which will take place on May 25th & 26th  in Albany.  
A boat tour with DEC Regional Director Peter Scully will be scheduled for late June or early July.  There is space for approximately 8 persons on board.  If any elected officials wish to attend, please advise Eric.

VIII
Funding Update 

Nassau County funding contract – The agreement for 2002 and earlier funding is now scheduled to appear before the Nassau County Legislature on April 26th.  Because the agreement is over $25,000, it had to first be reviewed by a separate committee.  According to Deputy County Attorney Jane Houdek, it is expected that the Committee will be paid in full approximately two weeks following approval by the Legislature on the 26th.

2003 Dues – All municipalities have now paid except Nassau County.

2004 Dues – Eric distributed a proposed dues schedule for 2004 (copy attached).  Eric pointed out that for most members, the annual dues have increased by approximately $1,000.  This is the first increase in 3 years.  Eric pointed out that grants are becoming fewer and farther between and will no longer support a director’s salary as a stand-alone item.  If the Committee is to continue to be effective, it needs at least a part time director.  As proposed, the dues will meet the costs for the part time director and the cash match for the one outstanding grant for which we have a contract.  The Committee supported the proposed 2004 dues but stated that many are in the budget planning cycle now for 2005 and if possible, a projection for 2005 dues would be appreciated.  Eric pointed out that it is very difficult to predict the cash match needed for grants that may or may not be awarded in the next year but that efforts are made to try and keep member cash contributions relatively consistent from year to year.  The Committee requested that Eric include a payment deadline in the dues notices.

VIII
Beach Closure Standards Update – Eric reported that a lot has changed since our special meeting on February 25th.  On March 17, 2004, the New York State Health Department published its notice of rulemaking in the New York State Register to explain its "new" rule on the beach closure standard.  Our understanding from talking to the DEC and the Nassau County Health Department is that the new rule gives the county health departments the latitude to use either the enterococci standard or the fecal coliform standard rather than simply requiring the use of enterococci as was previously reported.  It is also our understanding that Nassau County will likely continue to use the coliform standard but may supplement it with the enterococci standard at certain times.  The upshot is that the number of beach closures is not expected to change much from our recent experience assuming we experience similar weather conditions.  
IX
GeesePeace Program – Jennifer Wilson-Pines explained that this is the second year that Nassau County Parks has been working with the non-for-profit group GeesePeace and that various cooperative agreements are being pursued with other municipal entities.  North Hempstead has just signed on and Oyster Bay is working with the Village of Massapequa Park and the Massapequa School District.  Jennifer has undergone the training necessary to be certified by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service for a permit to carry out the program’s “non-lethal control” methods including oiling of eggs and harassment of the geese with border collies.


Jennifer then brought out a pail with her goose control gear including corn oil and a folding 

umbrella.  This is the time of year that the geese lay their eggs (up until mid May) and if the eggs can be found before they reach 14 days old, they can be coated with corn oil so that they won’t 

hatch.  This is important because once eggs hatch, the goslings are imprinted and will continue to return to the same spot year after year to lay their eggs.  Clutches of eggs vary from 3 to 10 with an average number of 6.  The Town of Oyster Bay will be holding a free training session on Tuesday April 13th at 1:00 pm in Syosset.  Anyone wishing to attend should call Aldona at 677-5717.
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X
Coastal Interpretive Signage Program – the review team met recently with Paul Singer and chose the five best signage designs, copies of which were passed around the room.  While the Committee is very pleased with the outcome, the Department of State has requested that the title bar at the top of the sign be changed so that the state’s coastal theme and logo are displayed where our title currently is.  Our titles would be in smaller font below the theme (note: in subsequent conversations since the meeting, the state does not want our titles to appear on the title bar at all but will allow a title to be in the  text box below the title bar.  Paul Singer is re-working the signs).   Eric mentioned that there is a grant opportunity for an outright grant of up to $2,500 from the Kodak American Greenways Grants (with most grants in the $1,500 range) and that signage appears to qualify.  These grants are funded by a partnership consisting of the Eastman Kodak Company, The Conservation Fund and the National Geographic Society.   Applications are due by June 1st. The Committee authorized Eric to apply for the grant.  Jennifer (who also serves as president of the North Shore Audubon Society) pointed out that the number of bird species depicted on the Varieties of Life sign appears to be too high (400 species shown) and that she believes the number is more on the order of 237.  She also commented that some of the species shown have appeared so rarely that they should not be listed as seasonal.  She will get more detailed information to Eric.  

Eric then raised the issue of moving ahead with the fabrication of the signs.  He pointed out that once we receive reimbursement from three outstanding vouchers with the state and once we pay Paul Singer, that we may have enough funds to print the signs but not install them.  After discussion, it was decided to proceed with trying to get full size laminated prints of the signs rather than the signs themselves (see above discussion under the Outreach and Public Education Committee report) and to apply for grant funding (under the Kodak and upcoming EPF grants) for the fabrication and installation of the signs.

XI
My Pet Protects Hempstead Harbor Program – as reported above, the committee has received a signed contract from Cornell (from EPA through the Long Island Sound Study small grants program).  Research has already been done on “dogi-pot” systems. Locations need to be selected for the installation of the systems; the systems will need to be purchased; a brochure and press release will be produced; the dogi-pots will be monitored; and a press conference will be held on National Estuaries Day in September.  Volunteers are needed to assist with the program – please call Eric if you can assist.  

XII
Phase II  Measurable Goals Progress  - Eric reminded the group that the first year of the Phase II regulations concluded on March 9th and that each municipality must submit its Stormwater Program Annual Report (SWMPAR) and Municipal Compliance Certification Form by June 1st and that a public meeting must be held prior to that.  On March 18th, Eric sent out the committee’s annual report to the municipalities of the measurable goals that the committee accomplished and did not accomplish during the first year and the revised measurable goals that the committee will undertake during year two.  Municipalities that identified these in their stormwater management plans are free to take credit for these efforts cooperatively undertaken on their behalf.  Eric stated that he was pleased to report that nearly all measurable goals were accomplished. Eric sent copies to the mayors and supervisors, the municipal stormwater contacts and the committee members and provided additional copies at the meeting.  Bill thanked Eric for a job well done.

XIII
Scudders Pond / Storm Drain Retrofit Grant – Eric pointed out that his plans were for the committee to jump feet first into this project once the Harbor Management Plan is completed.  

This would involve the preparation of an RFP for a consultant to develop a subwatershed management plan for the pond system including remedial measures and to also implement a demonstration program for low cost storm drain retrofits.  A steering committee will be needed.  Dan Maddock volunteered to assist.  Dan Fucci will check with the county to see if he can assist as well.
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XIV
Other Items – Boat Survey of Harbor to Identify Unmapped Outfalls – Carol mentioned that a boat survey of the harbor will take place on Friday, April 16th at 8:00 am for the purpose of identifying any outfalls that are not currently on the county GIS system.  The Town of Oyster Bay will supply a boat and Carol, Eric and John Jacobs from Nassau County Department of Health will assist.
XIV
Next Meeting Date:  


NEXT FULL COMMITTEE MEETING – May 19, 2004 at Sea Cliff Village Hall 

The meeting adjourned at approximately 9:50 pm

